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Is your report for Approval / Consideration / Noting 

Noting 

Are there any Resource Implications (including Financial, Staffing etc)? 

None 

Audit Requirement 

CCG Objectives 

Which of the CCG’s objectives does this paper support? 

1. To improve patient experience and access to care 
2. To improve the quality and equality of healthcare in Sheffield 
5. Organisational development to ensure the CCG can achieve its aims and objectives 

and meet national requirements. 

Equality impact assessment 

Have you carried out an Equality Impact Assessment and is it attached?  No 

If not, why not? 
This paper provides an overview summary of the work of the CCG’s Medical Director and 
the six Clinical Directors who work within and across our portfolios. Their individual work 
streams contain projects which have already been subject to Equality Impact Assessment, 
or their teams are currently undertaking assessments. Each portfolio has recently 
presented how they are reflecting equality issues in their work to the CCG’s Equality and 
Diversity Group. 

PPE Activity 

How does your paper support involving patients, carers and the public?   
This paper provides a high level overview of the work of the Medical and Clinical Directors 
and does not provide detail on projects which are being taken forward with their 
leadership. These projects do include involvement of patients, carers and the public, for 
example work on liaison services for people with mental health problems, and the new 
CASES approach to elective care. Further detail is available from the portfolios. 
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Recommendations 

The Governing Body is asked to note the contents of this report. 
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Report from the Medical Director and Clinical Portfolio Directors 

Governing Body meeting 

14 January 2016 

1. Introduction and purpose of paper 

This paper provides a brief overview of the work of the CCG’s Medical Director, the 
Clinical Directors, and the Clinical Reference Group (CRG) Co-ordinator / Clinical 
Engagement Lead. It illustrates some of the ways in which our clinical leaders, and 
their colleagues, are taking forward the strategic priorities of the organisation.  

2. Update on the work of the CCG’s Medical Director 

Dr Zak McMurray continues in his role as the CCG’s Medical Director. This role 
involves him representing the organisation on a number of city wide groups, including 
the Child Death Overview Panel, the Health and Wellbeing Board, and the System 
Resilience Group. As the CCG’s Medical Director, Dr McMurray also plays a leading 
role in responding to media queries and in representing the organisation via proactive 
public education and media campaigns.  

Dr McMurray is a key link from the CCG to the Local Medical Committee and Local 
Dental Committee, and he liaises regularly with the Medical Directors in the local 
Foundation Trusts. He also undertakes a range of corporate tasks such as complaints 
resolution; performance issues; strategic change (for example the Active Support and 
Recovery work stream) and decisions around commissioning policies (for example, 
recent prescribing changes). Dr McMurray is actively involved in the major work 
programmes around musculo-skeletal services, review of urgent care, developing the 
primary care strategy, and elective care re-design. He is a member of our executive 
team. 

The Medical Director role also entails providing support to the Clinical Directors and 
the CRG Co-ordinator, and oversight of their work programmes.  

3. Update on the work of  the Clinical Directors in the CCG Portfolios 

3.1 Active Ageing, Long Term Conditions, Cancer and End of Life Care 

Dr Andrew McGinty is the Clinical Director for the Active Ageing, Cancer, End of Life 
Care and Long Term Conditions Portfolio. He provides clinical leadership across a 
number of work streams, including respiratory and cardiovascular disease, and a 
number of schemes aimed at improving the lives of older people and their carers in 
Sheffield. 

Dr McGinty is also involved at both a national and local level in promoting best 
practice in antimicrobial resistance (ensuring the best use of antibiotic treatments to 
reduce harm from side effects and maintaining effectiveness). 
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3.2 

Dr McGinty is also the CCG’s Caldicott Guardian, the senior person responsible for 
protecting the confidentiality of patient and service user information and enabling 
appropriate information-sharing between health and social care agencies. He is active 
in a number of groups around information governance and developing the framework 
for shared cared records. This role includes supporting the adoption of new health 
care technologies in Sheffield, and facilitating cross agency discussions around 
initiatives such as the digital road map. 

Dr Anthony Gore is the Deputy Clinical Director for this portfolio and clinical lead  for 
the cancer work programme, which focuses on timeliness and quality of care, 
improved outcomes for patients and enhanced support for people living with, and 
beyond, cancer. Dr Gore has been involved revising the Sheffield Cancer Advisory 
Group and has undertaken a local needs assessment, in the light of national 
evidence. This has included interactive sessions with practices and localities; and 
engagement work with patients and the public will start in January 2016.   

Dr Gore is also the clinical lead for end of life care. He recently secured additional 
funding from Macmillan for a time limited GP post in this area, which 
Dr Amin Goodarzi has been appointed to.  Dr Gore and Dr Goodarzi are facilitating a 
series of clinical education sessions which will cover the key principles around end of 
life care, as set out in new National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) 
guidelines. 

This portfolio is also supported by Dr Ollie Hart, the CCG clinical lead for Person 
Centred Care, who has overseen the commissioning of person centred care planning 
in primary care services. He is also active at national and regional level on 
developing Patient Activation (which is about supporting and motivating people to 
undertake effective self care and improve their own health). 

Children, Young People and Maternity 

Dr Trish Edney was the Clinical Director for this portfolio until 31 December 2015. 
Dr Margaret Ainger worked alongside her in the portfolio and has now taken up the 
Director role. They both led the design of a recent education event on children’s 
health issues, covering topics such as orthopaedics, skin problems, feeding and 
growth issues and continence, which was attended by 222 primary care clinicians.  

The clinical leads were also involved in developing the Paediatric “masterclass” 
programme, which is being run in conjunction with Sheffield Hallam University and 
Sheffield Children’s NHS Foundation Trust (SCH FT). The programme is now half way 
through and has been very well received, with 32 GPs signed up to attend the 
sessions. 

Dr Edney and Dr Ainger have represented the CCG in strategic conversations with 
SCH FT concerning how we will jointly work together to implement the recommended 
standards set out in “Facing the Future, Together for Child Health”. This document 
was published in 2015 by The Royal College of Paediatrics, and jointly authored with 
The Royal College of General Practitioners and The Royal College of Nursing. The 
CCG portfolio team convened an important clinical summit with 60 clinicians from 
SCHG in June 2015, and conversations are ongoing. 

The GP leads are working with Sheffield City Council on the Strategy for Improving 
Emotional Wellbeing and Mental Health, for Children and Young People.   
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3.3 Elective Care 

Dr Charles Heatley is the Clinical Director for this portfolio. He provides leadership on 
the wide range of elective care issues, including performance against 18 week wait 
requirements. Dr Heatley provides clinical leadership for the recently implemented 
musculo-skeletal outcomes based programme, Moving Together. He is supported in 
this by Dr Ollie Hart, who also provides clinical advice to this programme, particularly 
around sports and exercise medicine and the role of physical activity in promoting 
bone and joint health. 

Dr Heatley leads on the development of the elective care model, Clinical Assessment, 
Services, Education and Support (CASES). A central aspect of this is exploring how 
primary and secondary care can work together to support the patient to remain under 
the care of their GP by provision of advice and guidance, education and upskilling and 
ensuring appropriate flow of funding across the healthcare system 

The team are also exploring ideas around use of telemedicine, new clinical pathways, 
enhanced access to diagnostics and development of community clinics. Dr Heatley is 
closely involved in wide ranging discussions with clinical peers in primary care around 
these proposals, and in making links with other portfolios and work streams to ensure 
this work is appropriately aligned. Charles is supported in this work by clinical lead 
GPs Dr Emma Reynolds, Dr Helen Story, Dr Jon Dickson and Dr Liz Angier. 

Dr Heatley and colleagues from the Long Term Conditions portfolio designed and ran 
a recent cardiology education event, which was attended by 234 primary care 
clinicians. This event included an interactive session looking at a patient’s experience 
with heart failure over several decades, and exploring the opportunities for primary 
care to maximise the patient’s health through appropriate diagnosis, treatment and 
support. The session was designed to help clinicians see how they can inform the 
CCG’s commissioning deliberations, for the benefit of patient care. 

3.4 Urgent Care 

Dr StJohn Livesey is the Clinical Director for this portfolio. He provides leadership for 
the urgent care review, emerging strategic direction and the system wide operational 
transport group. 

The development of the urgent review and strategy has involved leading the 
engagement of Sheffield citizens to inform the work; consulting with provider partners 
across the city and visiting and observing providers of ‘best practice’ across the 
country. Dr Livesey has been liaising with the Academic Health Science Network to 
consider the link between general practice and Accident and Emergency attendance.  

The system wide Operational Transport Group is a new initiative to bring patient 
transport providers, hospitals and the CCG together. Dr Livesey has facilitated the 
development of this group which has developed the working relationships between all 
partners and informed the use of system resilience monies over the winter period. 

As part of the wider urgent care team Dr Livesey supports the work of the Sheffield 
System Resilience Group, providing clinical leadership and supporting the provision of 
system wide assurance and reporting to NHS England. 
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3.5 Mental Health, Dementia and Learning Disability 

Dr Steve Thomas is the Clinical Director for this Portfolio. During 2015 he has 
provided clinical leadership in the design and commissioning of the Mental Health 
‘Masterclass’ programmes. The GP programme was delivered jointly with SHSCFT 
and Sheffield Hallam University.  The Practice Nurse programme was delivered with 
support from the charity, the Charlie Waller Memorial Trust, to develop their skills in 
dealing with mental health problems presenting within the context of Long Term 
Condition Management. The nurse course was delivered as a ‘teaching the teachers’ 
masterclass in order to then take a distributive model. A core of 15 GPs and 6 nurses 
undertook the courses. 

Dr Thomas also planned a city wide education event for primary care on improving the 
health of people with learning disabilities, which had a focus on reducing the health 
inequalities faced by this population. The national clinical director for learning 
disabilities was the key note speaker at the event, and he also hosted a learning 
sessions for CCG staff, which was one of our most popular internal sessions.  

With the invaluable support of other GP colleagues Dr Thomas has overseen the 
refresh of several key mental health protocols and guidelines (e.g. depression and 
anxiety.) He has also been fully involved in all aspects of delivering the Portfolio’s 
commissioning intentions over the commissioning cycle. One major area of work has 
been developing a clinical model and redesign of mental health liaison services. Along 
with the wider Portfolio Team he helped to lead a major public engagement event and 
a senior ‘decision makers’ event to support this work – this involved working closely 
with the local Foundation Trusts, the Local Authority, Police and Third Sector 
colleagues. 

Dr Thomas is involved in regional work with a number of other agencies to develop 
the Crisis Care Concordat. He jointly chairs (along with their deputy chief executive) 
the Strategic Partnership Forum with SHSCFT. He participates in the Contract 
Management Group with SHSCFT and is a member of the Mental Health Group at 
STH. 

With the full support of the CCG, Dr Thomas has also had the opportunity to take part 
in work as part of an international policy ‘think tank’. The work of this group has 
resulted in a practical document concerning mental health promotion, prevention and 
early intervention strategies that was launched at the Royal College of General 
Practice and the Royal College of Psychiatry in October.  

3.6 Primary Care 

Dr StJohn Livesey is the CCG’s clinical lead for primary care. He has played a key 
role in developing current thinking around the future of primary care, and has 
convened a number of engagement events with GPs from across the city. These 
events have looked at the vision and values for primary care; changing patterns of 
need amongst patients, and how best to respond to them, and how workloads can be 
made more sustainable. These discussions with local professionals have considered 
new ways of working, potential new workforce models, and how practices can work 
together to share expertise. This work will be captured in the forthcoming CCG 
Strategy for Primary Care.  
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4.  Overview of other clinicians who contribute to the work of the CCG 

Dr Mike Tomson is the facilitator of the Clinical Reference Group (CRG). The CRG 
does not meet in person, but works on a virtual basis, to support the decision making 
and governance processes of the CCG. The CRG facilitates peer clinical scrutiny of 
ideas (for example, new patient pathways) and provides advice and 
recommendations. Clinical proposals which result in business cases are expected to 
have been discussed by the CRG. The membership of the CRG is deliberately drawn 
from a range of clinical backgrounds, public health and lay members.  

Dr Tomson also provides oversight for the CCG’s primary care clinical education 
programme (widely known as the “Protected Learning Initiative”), together with a 
steering group which comprises two other GPs and a Practice Nurse. He also 
provides advice to the CCG Medical Director on a range of topics, including improving 
communications and engagement with member practices.  

In addition to the clinicians described above, who have formal roles with the CCG, 
there are a significant number of others who also contribute their time and expertise. 
Examples include: providing clinical advice to Continuing Health Care and Individual 
Funding Request panels; working within our two safeguarding teams; contributing to 
prescribing standards and development, and working on service development projects 
within the portfolio teams. 

5. Recommendations 

The Governing Body is asked to note the contents of this report and to direct any 
questions to the Medical Director, Dr Zak McMurray. 

Paper prepared by Jane Howcroft, Senior Commissioning Manager. 

On behalf of Dr Zak McMurray, Medical Director. 

4 January 2016 
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